
Code Enforcement Committee Meeting August 29, 2016 

The stated meeting of the Code Enforcement and Land Development Committee of the 
Board of Commissioners of the Township of Abington was held on Monday, August 29, 
2016 at the Township Administration Building, Abington, PA., with Commissioner 
Sanchez presiding. 

CALL TO ORDER: 

ROLL CALL: 

8:01 p.m. 

Present: Commissioners SANCHEZ, MARKMAN, 
DiPLACIDO, ZAPPONE, GILLESPIE 

Township Manager LEFEVRE 
Township Solicitor CLARKE 
Director of Code Enforcement MATTEO 
Township Engineer POWERS 
Planning & Zoning Official PENECALE 

Also Present: Commissioners LUKER, KLINE, 
KALINOSKI, SCHREIBER, HECKER, FARREN, 
MYERS, ROTHMAN 

MINUTES: Commissioner Sanchez made a MOTION, seconded by Commissioner 
Markman to approve the minutes of the July 6, 2016 Code Enforcement and Land 
Development Committee Meeting. 

MOTION was ADOPTED 5-0. 

Subdivision SD-16-05 - Patrick Deacon - 2661 Mt. Carmel A venue 

Commissioner Sanchez made a MOTION, seconded by Commissioner Gillespie to 
approve the subdivision application of Patrick Deacon, applicant of the property located 
at 2661 Mount Carmel Avenue, Abington Township. The applicant seeks approval to 
subdivide the property into two parcels. Lot No. l will contain the existing dwelling and 
is listed at 13,313 square feet. Proposed Lot No. 2 is plotted at 7,500 square feet and the 
existing barn is marked "To Be Removed." The properties are zoned in the (R-4) 
Residential District in Ward No. 6 of the Township of Abington. (This application was 
submitted as a preliminary final plan; however, due to DEP requirements for either an 
approved Planning Module or an approved ACT 537 Exemption Application, this 
application will be reviewed for preliminary approval only.) 
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This motion is subject to the following conditions: 

1. Sanitary sewer service is available for this development. However, flows from 
this property are through Cheltenham Township and requires their approval. An 
ACT 537 Exemption Application has been submitted and has been recommended 
for approval. 

2. The items listed within the Staff Review letter dated, July 13, 2016 is to be taken 
under consideration by the Board of Commissioners of the Township of 
Abington. 

3. This recommendation is for preliminary plan approval only. If the Board of 
Commissioners elects to approve this application as a final plan, a condition must 
be added to address the Planning Module or ACT 537 Exemption Certificate that 
is required. 

This motion is subject to the following waivers: 

1. Waiver from Section 146-11.A - Property Identification Plan - The plan is 
required to supply the tax parcel information, owners' name and lot area for all 
properties within 400 feet of the site involved in this application. Staff supports 
this waiver. 

2. Waiver from Section 146.1 lB -Existing Features Plan-The plan is required to 
plot the location of all utilities on the sites and within 400 feet of the properties 
involved in this application. Staff supports this waiver. 

3. Waiver from Section 146-11. C - Propose Layout Plan - The plan is required to 
plot the location of all existing utilities, to include the size, type and depth of all 
existing improvements proposed to remain and be removed. Staff supports this 
waiver. 

4. Waiver from Section 146.11.L - Architectural Plan - The applicant has submitted 
a rendering of the exterior finishes of the proposed alterations. Architectural plans 
have not been submitted at this time. Staff is in favor of this waiver. 

5. Waiver from Section 146-39- Street Trees -The applicant is required to plant 
one street tree five feet inside the front property line every 50 feet. Staff supports 
this waiver. 

Commissioner Sanchez called on the applicant to present their plan. 

Patrick Deacon, Popper Deacon Inc., applicant of the property located 2661 Mount 
Carmel A venue, presented the plan showing the property listed as Lot #2 and he is not 
seeking any dimensional variances. We will comply with the 7,500 sq. ft requirement; lot 
width requirement is 50 sq. ft. and he is providing 60; lot depth requirement is 100 sq. ft. 
and he will provide 125 sq. ft. Front yard requirement is 20 sq. ft. and he will comply; 
side yards are 10 sq. ft. and he will comply and the rear is 25 feet and he will comply. 
Building area is in compliance as well as impervious surface coverage and green area. 
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Also, he provided a rendering of proposed home to be built and will provide two off­
street parking spaces as well as a garage. Stormwater calculations were provided 
indicating reduction of sheet flow and method of collecting runoff will be that the 
downspouts will tie into the driveway. 

Mr. Penecale noted there are two items listed for the Board to consider; one is the waiver 
from street tree and the waiver is not from planting of the street tree, but that it has to be 
planted within five feet from the front property line. By planting trees deeper onto the 
front property yard will not affect any public utilities and they survive longer. 

The other item is that this application is listed as preliminary as final and that is due to 
requirements ofDEP, although the Board has the ability to approve the plan as final land 
development with the condition that the plan not be recorded and no permits issued until 
an ACT 537 Exemption Application is received or a Planning Module is submitted and 
approved by DEP. 

Commissioner Sanchez suggested changing language of waiver request for street trees as 
"the applicant is required to plant one street tree five feet inside the front property line 
every 50 feet. The applicant is only requesting that the waiver be granted to allow the tree 
to be planted within 15 feet of the front property, instead of the required five feet." 

Mr. Penecale agreed. 

Commissioner Sanchez asked for any comments from Commissioners. 

Commissioner Markman questioned whether the MCPC's comments were addressed 
regarding stormwater management and grading issue. 

Mr. Penecale replied yes. In regards to grading issue, there is an existing retaining wall 
onsite, and there is a small grade change, but curb gutter and sidewalk are already in 
place and it will not be disturbed. 

Stormwater management plan was reviewed by Township Engineer's Office and the 
applicant is required to obtain a stormwater management permit at the time they apply for 
building permit. 

Commissioner Markman asked about crosswalks. 

Mr. Penecale replied there is no requirement in the SALDO that requires installation of 
crosswalks. 
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Commissioner Sanchez made a MOTION to AMEND the MOTION to approve the plan 
as final subject to meeting DEP's requirements for addressing the Planning Module or 
ACT 537 Exemption Certificate and also to amend the language as listed for waiver from 
Section 146-39 - Street Trees - the applicant is required to plant one street tree five feet 
inside the front property line every 50 feet. The applicant is only requesting that the 
waiver be granted to allow the tree to be planted within 15 feet of the front property, 
instead of the required five feet, and that no building permits will be issued until DEP's 
issues are resolved, seconded by Commissioner Gillespie. 

Commissioner Sanchez asked for any public comments. There were none. 

MOTION to AMEND - PASSED 5-0. 

MOTION as AMENDED - PASSED 5-0. 

Subdivision and Land Development - LD - 15-06 - Patrick Deacon - 2718 Moreland 
Road 

Commissioner Sanchez made a MOTION, seconded by Commissioner Zappone to 
approve the Subdivision and Land Development application of Patrick Deacon, applicant 
for the property located at 2718 Moreland Road. The applicant proposes to subdivide the 
.64 acre site into two lots. Lot No. 1 will consist of 14,658 square feet and contain the 
existing single-family dwelling and detached garage. Lot No. 2 is proposed at 13,525 
square feet and is proposed for development of a single-family. Both lots comply with the 
dimensional requirements of Section 304.3 of the Zoning Ordinance. The property is 
zoned in the (R-4) Residential District in Ward No. 8 of the Township of Abington. 

This motion is subject to the following conditions: 

1. Sanitary sewer service is available for this development. An ACT 53 7 
Exemption Application is required to be submitted and approved prior to the 
recording of the final plan. 

2. The items listed within the Staff Review letter dated, July 28, 2016 is to be taken 
under consideration by the Board of Commissioners of the Township of 
Abington. 

3. This plan was first submitted as a three-lot plan that required the application to 
be reviewed as a Land Development. The plan has since been revised to a two­
lot plan and has now been reviewed as a subdivision plan only. 

4. The Planning Commission recommends that the Township Engineer review the 
un-improved section of Henry A venue and determine if an easement is required 
for the existing utilities. 
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This motion is subject to the following waivers: 

1. Waiver from Section 146-11.A - Property Identification Plan - The plan is 
required to supply the tax parcel information, owners' name and lot area for 
all properties within 400 feet of the site involved in this application. Staff 
supports this waiver. 

2. Waiver from Section 146.1 lB - Existing Features Plan- The plan is required 
to plot the location of all utilities on the sites and within 400 feet of the 
properties involved in this application. Staff supports this waiver. 

3. Waiver from Section 146-11. C - Propose Layout Plan - The plan is required 
to plot the location of all existing utilities, to include the size, type and depth 
of all existing improvements proposed to remain and be removed. Staff 
supports this waiver. 

4. Waiver from Section 146.11.L - Architectural Plan - The applicant has 
submitted a rendering of the exterior finishes of the proposed alterations. 
Architectural plans have not been submitted at this time. Staff is in favor of 
this waiver. 

5. Waiver from Section 146-24.D - Right-of-Way Width - The applicant has 
requested a wavier to allow the cartway and right-of-way widths to remain as 
it exists. 

6. Waiver from Section 146-27 - Curbing & Sidewalks -The applicant has 
requested a waiver for the installation of sidewalks. Curbing is already in 
place. 

7. Waiver from Section 146-39 - Street Trees- The applicant is required to 
plant one street tree five feet inside the front property line every 50 feet. The 
applicant is only requesting that the waiver be granted to allow the tree to be 
planted within 15 feet of the front property, instead of the required five feet. 

Commissioner Sanchez called on the applicant to present their plan. 

Patrick Deacon, Popper Deacon Inc., applicant of the property located at 2718 Moreland 
Road, presented the plan showing that this has always been two separate parcels with two 
separate parcel numbers that receives two tax bills. At some point, the existing owner 
built a detached garage that straddled the property line, so we propose to relocate the 
property line and will comply with requirements for setback of four feet making for a 
larger lot. 

We will comply with requirements for lot area, depth, front yard, side yard, rear yard 
building area, impervious surface coverage and green area. Also depicted was a home to 
demonstrate that it will conform to stormwater management and parking requirements. 
We also agree to plant a street tree within 15 feet of the front property. 

Commissioner Sanchez asked for any comments from Commissioners. 

5 



Code Enforcement Committee Meeting August 29, 2016 

Commissioner Myers clarified that the proposed home will have a two-car garage. Is that 
correct? 

Mr. Deacon replied yes. 

Commissioner Myers continued that the driveway area in front of garage could have two 
cars parked there side-by-side. Is that correct? 

Mr. Deacon replied yes. 

Commissioner Myers said it is a very narrow street and minimizing street parking would 
make it much easier for everyone. 

Mr. Matteo noted that at the Planning Commission meeting, the neighbors indicated they 
would like to see a double-wide driveway built and garage due to the parking situation on 
that street. 

Commissioner DiPlacido commented that Moreland Road is a very busy road; was this 
area looked at for crosswalks? 

Mr. Penecale replied yes. Mr. Micciolo was opposed to a crosswalk at that intersection as 
his concern was speed of traffic on Moreland Road. In addition, this intersection does not 
have handicapped ramps on both sides. There is no requirement for a crosswalk in 
Township's ordinance. 

Commissioner DiPlacido questioned whether Traffic Safety Officer Freed reviewed this 
area as well. 

Mr. Penecale replied Moreland Road is a State highway, and about six or seven years 
ago, PennDOT undertook an aggressive approach cleaning up some of the traffic issues 
on that road. Sidewalks exist from Fitzwatertown Road to the Willow Grove Mall site, 
but other than Coolidge and Crescent A venues, there is no existing sidewalk on 
Osbourne, Fleming and Lukens. 

Commissioner Markman clarified that staff is recommending a waiver for sidewalk. Is 
that correct? 

Mr. Penecale replied it would be a sidewalk to nowhere. Also, the neighbors indicated at 
the Planning Commission meeting that they do not want sidewalks, and they were more 
concerned about limiting the number of curb cuts along that street. 

Commissioner Sanchez questioned whether there is an existing ramp at the corner of 
Fleming and Moreland, and if not, one should be installed. 
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Commissioner Markman made a MOTION to AMEND the MOTION to add a condition 
that a ramp be installed at the corner of Moreland Road and Fleming A venue, seconded 
by Commissioner Sanchez. 

MOTION to AMEND - PASSED 5-0. 

Commissioner Kline asked for consideration of installation of sidewalks because, 
although the neighborhood does not have them, sidewalks connect into the neighborhood 
and connects out to the sidewalks on west Moreland. We need to start somewhere which 
is why there are the stipulations in the SALDO. 

Commissioner Myers commented there are sidewalks along the length of Moreland Road, 
but there have literally been no sidewalks on the side streets that are the arteries coming 
off of Moreland except for small sections of Fitzwatertown. Residents never had 
sidewalks and these are not new homes. 

Commissioner Sanchez said he would be in favor of sidewalks, but will defer to the ward 
Commissioner. He clarified that there was discussion about it from the neighbors at the 
Planning Commission meeting about it. Is that correct? 

Mr. Penecale replied yes, and there was a neighbor in attendance at that meeting, who 
lives across the street from this development that indicated she was speaking on behalf of 
five of the other property owners who were unable to attend, and her contention was 
limiting the number of curb cuts on Fleming A venue; make sure the new home has 
adequate onsite parking and she did not want sidewalks. 

Commissioner Myers said she understands the trend ofwalkability, but for the past 50-60 
years, people have been walking that street without sidewalks and doing fine. 

Commissioner Sanchez asked for any public comments. There were none. 

MOTION as AMENDED - PASSED 5-0. 

Subdivision SD-16-03 - Shelley & Nicholas Schorsch- 1580 Warner Road 

Commissioner Sanchez made a MOTION, seconded by Commissioner Gillespie to 
approve the subdivision application of Shelley and Nicholas Schorsch, owners of the 
property located at 1580 Warner Road. The applicant proposes to subdivide an existing 
parcel of 7 .86 acres in size into two parcels. Lot No. 1 has the required lit frontage on 
Mill Road and is proposed to be reduced to 4.22 acres in total lot area. Lot No. 2 is 
plotted at 3.64 acres in total lot area and has the required lot frontage on the private 
portion of Warner Road. The property is zoned in the (R-1) Residential District in Ward 
No. 1 of the Township of Abington. 
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This motion is subject to the following conditions: 

1. Sanitary sewer service is available for this development. However, no 
construction is proposed at this time. An ACT 537 Exemption Application is 
required to be submitted and approved prior to the release of a construction 
permit. 

2. The items listed within the Staff Review letter dated, May 11, 2016 and August 
9, 2016 are to be taken under consideration by the Board of Commissioners of 
the Township of Abington. 

3. This recommendation is for preliminary as final approval. 

This motion is subject to the following waivers: 

1. Waiver from Section 146-11.A - Property Identification Plan - The plan is 
required to supply the tax parcel information, owners' name and lot area for all 
properties within 400 feet of the site involved in this application. Staff supports 
this waiver. 

2. Waiver from Section 146.11 B - Existing Features Plan - The plan is required to 
plot the location of all utilities on the sites and within 400 feet of the properties 
involved in this application. Staff supports this waiver. 

3. Waiver from Section 146-11. C - Propose Layout Plan - The plan is required to 
plot the location of all existing utilities, to include the size, type and depth of all 
existing improvements proposed to remain and be removed. Staff supports this 
waiver. 

4. Waiver from Section 146-11.L - Architectural Plan - Architectural plans has not 
been submitted. No construction is proposed at this time. 

5. Waiver from Section 146.24.D -Right-of-Way Width-The applicant has 
requested a waiver to allow the cartway and a right-of-way width to remain as it 
exists. 

6. Waiver from Section 146-27 - Curbing & Sidewalks - The applicant has 
requested a waiver for the installation of curb, gutter and sidewalks. 

7. Waiver from Section 146-39 - Street Trees -The applicant is required to plant 
one street tree five feet inside the front property line every 50 feet. 

Nick T. Rose, P.E. Protract Engineering, Inc. PO Box 58, Hatboro, PA. 19040, 
representing the applicant, said this property was before the Board previously as the small 
piece of approximately 11,000 sq. ft. was being transferred from 1560 Warner Road to 
the larger piece because Mr. and Mrs. Schorsch are selling and wanted to give it more 
property, which has not been recorded yet. There are three parcels owned by the Schorsch 
family and they want to split the middle one into two pieces. No construction is proposed 
at this time and it is just essentially splitting the property into two for estate planning 
purposes. 
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Commissioner Sanchez clarified that Warner Road is a private road and that is the reason 
for waiver of installation of curb and sidewalks. Is that correct? 

Mr. Rose replied that is correct. They want to keep the "country-lane" look that it has 
now. 

Commissioner Sanchez asked for any comments from Commissioners. 

Commissioner Kline clarified at this point this is a two-lot subdivision; does the 
Township have the ability to bind the applicant to the land development process since 
they are staging it. 

Mr. Penecale replied he processed and reviewed the application as presented and the 
applicant's representative indicated this is nothing more than estate planning. 

Solicitor Clarke said the Township can place certain restrictions on the property after it is 
subdivided. 

Commissioner Kline said his concern is that the applicant is requesting to subdivide the 
property today, and if the property is developed in a year or so, they are not required to 
go through the land development process. 

Solicitor Clarke replied the Board can make it a condition of approval for this application 
at this time. 

Commissioner Kline clarified there is still livestock on the property, and if so, does it 
meet the livestock ordinance? 

Mr. Penecale replied there are three horses on the property and the requirement is a 
minimum of three acres, and once there is more than three acres, the requirement is one 
horse per acre. 

Commissioner Kline clarified there is a steep slope on the property on Mill Road. Is that 
correct? 

Mr. Rose replied yes, there is a small steep slope and it is an embankment that goes down 
to Mill Road, but no construction is proposed. 

Commissioner Markman made a MOTION to AMEND the MOTION to require the 
applicant to go through the land development process in the event that either of these 
properties are developed, seconded by Commissioner Sanchez. 

MOTION to AMEND - PASSED - 5-0. 
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Commissioner Sanchez asked for any public comments. 

Lora Lehmann, 14 31 Bryant Lane, commented that she "wants it to go to land 
development because that is where everyone gets to see what is happening and have a 
voice in how it may affect them." 

MOTION as AMENDED - PASSED 5-0. 

Subdivision SD-16-06 -Brown Street Associates, LLC -302 Holme Avenue and Vacant 
Parcel No. 300007900008 

Commissioner Sanchez made a MOTION, seconded by Commissioner DiPlacido to 
approve the subdivision application of Brown Associates, LLC, for the property known 
as 302 Holme Avenue and the vacant property known as Parcel No. 300007900008 
fronting on Chancellor A venue. The applicant proposes to relocate the existing shared 
property line and transfer 200 square feet of ground from 302 Holme A venue to the 
vacant parcel. The lot area of 302 Holme Avenue will be reduced to 15,755.2 square feet 
and the vacant parcel will be increased to 7 ,634.2 square feet. Both lots will conform to 
the dimensional requirements of Section 304.3 of the Zoning Ordinance of the Township 
of Abington. The vacant parcel of the property is for the development of a single-family 
dwelling. The properties are zoned in the (R-4) Residential District in Ward No. 4 of the 
Township of Abington. 

This motion is subject to the following conditions: 

1. Sanitary sewer service is available for this development. However, flows from 
this property are through Cheltenham Township. The Planning Module or ACT 
537 Exemption Application is required to be submitted and approved by both the 
Township of Abington and Cheltenham Township prior to being forwarded to 
DEP for final action. 

2. The items listed within the Staff Review letter dated, August 10, 2016 is to be 
taken under consideration by the Board of Commissioners of the Township of 
Abington. 

3. This recommendation is for preliminary approval until such time that DEP has 
approved the sanitary sewer connection. The Board of Commissioners may also 
consider final approval with the condition that the final plan not be recorded until 
DEP has approved the EDU connection. 

4. The stormwater management system must be revised as to the satisfaction of the 
Engineering Department of the Township of Abington. 

5. The Abington Planning Commission recommends that the Township Engineer 
and/or the Township Solicitor review the improvement within the unimproved 
portion of Chancellor A venue and determine how these private improvements 
within the Township right-of-way will be maintained. 
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This motion is subject to the following waivers: 

1. Waiver from Section 146-11.A - Property Identification Plan - The plan is 
required to supply the tax parcel information, owners' name and lot area for all 
properties within 400 feet of the site involved in this application. Staff supports 
this waiver. 

2. Waiver from Section 146.1 lB - Existing Features Plan - The plan is required to 
plot the location of all utilities on the sites and within 400 feet of the properties 
involved in this application. Staff supports this waiver. 

3. Waiver from Section 146-11. C - Propose Layout Plan - The plan is required to 
plot the location of all existing utilities, to include the size, type and depth of all 
existing improvements proposed to remain and be removed. Staff supports this 
waiver. 

4. Waiver from Section 146-11.L - Architectural Plan - The applicant has 
submitted a rendering of the exterior finishes of the proposed alterations. 
Architectural plans have not been submitted at this time. Staff is in favor of this 
waiver .. 

5. Waiver from Section 146-27 - Curbing & Sidewalks - The applicant has 
requested a waiver for the installation of curb, gutter and sidewalks. 

6. Waiver from Section 146-11-38 - Street Lighting-The applicant has requested a 
waiver from the installation of additional street lighting. 

7. Waiver from Section 146-39- Street Trees -The applicant is required to plant 
one street tree five feet inside the front property line every 50 feet. 

Commissioner Sanchez called on the applicant to present their plan. 

William R Cujdik, PE. PLS for Boundary Stone Associates, LLC, PO Box 601 West 
Deptford, NJ 08086 introduced Steven Kozlowski, Builder with Brown Streets 
Associates, 1525 Campus Drive, Warminster, PA., presented their plan for property 
located at 302 Holme Avenue and vacant property known as Parcel #300007900008 
fronting on Chancellor A venue. 

The applicant is proposing to relocate the existing shared property line between the two 
existing lots two feet to the southeast. This will transfer 200 sq. ft. from Lot #1 to Lot #2, 
which will bring minimum lot area of Lot#2 into compliance. Lot # l contains existing 
single-family dwelling and Lot #2 is currently vacant and a single-family dwelling is 
proposed. Both lots are within the R-4 Zoning District and both lots will conform to the 
dimensional requirements of the zoning ordinance. 

Commissioner Sanchez asked for any comments from Commissioners. 

Commissioner DiPlacido questioned waiver for street lighting. 
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Mr. Penecale replied there is a street light across the street in front of 303 Holme A venue 
on the PECO pole as shown on the plan; however, there is no additional street light on 
either of the two telephone polls fronting on Chancellor. 

Also, the street itself is a paper street and still exists as Township right-of-way; however 
it is unimproved and currently has a gravel driveway that services the house on 302 
Holme A venue. This proposal would take the existing gravel driveway and replace it with 
a driveway 12 feet in width that would service existing garage of 302 Holme Avenue and 
the proposed new home on Chancellor. Stormwater from that new driveway would need 
to be accounted for, and in addition, that driveway needs to support a refuse vehicle 
and/or fire truck. 

Commissioner Markman questioned waiver for street trees. 

Mr. Penecale replied the applicant is requesting a waiver from planting any street trees. 

Commissioner Kline questioned whether there would be any possibility of a subdivision 
of the property located on the left of both lots. 

Mr. Penecale replied it is enclosed behind a fence. He does not know the total square 
footage of that property, but he will find out. 

Commissioner Sanchez asked for any public comments. There were none. 

MOTION was ADOPTED 5-0. 

Commissioner Sanchez asked for any general comments relating to Code Enforcement 
and Land Development. 

Lora Lehmann, 1431 Bryant Lane, expressed concern that she feels the Colonade should 
have gone through the land development process. 

ADJOURNMENT: 8:55 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Michael LeFevre, Township Manager 

sev 
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